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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 10 April 2019
The Mayor opened the meeting at 7 pm and stated the Council meeting is being held on the traditional country of the Wurundjeri people and acknowledged them as Traditional Owners. The Mayor paid her respects to their Elders, past, present and emerging, and the Elders from other communities who may be here today. 

The Mayor acknowledged the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people never ceded sovereignty of their lands and have continuously cared for their country for over 60,000 years as the world's oldest living culture.

	Present
	Time In
	Time Out

	Cr Natalie Abboud (Mayor)
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Mark Riley (Deputy Mayor)
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7 pm
	10.04 pm

	Cr Helen Davidson 
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Jess Dorney
	7 pm
	9.16 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Dale Martin
	7.15 pm
	9.37 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	7 pm
	11 pm

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	7 pm
	11 pm


APOLOGIES: 
Leave of absence was requested from Cr Carli Hannan from 11 April 2019 to 12 August 2019 and Cr Riley from 14 April 2019 to 27 April 2019.
Cr Riley moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that Council approves the request for leave of absence from Cr Carli Hannan from 11 April 2019 to 12 August 2019.
Carried

Cr Dorney moved, Cr Davidson seconded that Council approves the request for leave of absence from Cr Riley from 14 April 2019 to 27 April 2019.
Carried
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo
Director Business Transformation – Sue Vujcevic
Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne
Acting Director City Futures – Phillip Priest

Director Community Development – Arden Joseph

Director Engagement and Partnerships – Joseph Tabacco

Executive Manager Finance – Liz Rowland

Manager Corporate Governance – Jodie Watson
Acting Unit Manager Governance – Troy Delia

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Cr Irfanli declared a conflict of interest in report DCI2/19 - Impact of Second Hard Rubbish Collection on Customer Request Numbers Relating to Dumped Rubbish Number.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded the minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 March 2019 be confirmed.
Carried


Minutes / Reports of Special Committee:
Nil. 
Petitions:
	PET3/19
Install Speed Humps at the Corner of Colebrook and Tinning Streets, Brunswick (D19/123697)

	A petition (D19/123683) has been received containing 39 signatures requesting Council to install speed humps at the corner of Colebrook and Tinning Street, Brunswick.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Receive and note the petition.

2.
Refer the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration.

3.
Email any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing seven days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advise the petition organiser of this action.

	Resolution

Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receive and note the petition.

2.
Refer the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration.

3.
Email any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing 7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advise the petition organiser of this action.

Carried


7.12 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.
7.15 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber.
7.15 pm
Cr Martin entered the Council Chamber.
	PET4/19
Increase Safety and Open Space at Meaker Street, Brunswick West

	A petition has been received containing 11 signatures requesting Council to increase safety and open space at Meaker Street, Brunswick West.

	Resolution

Cr Riley moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receive and note the petition.

2.
Refer the petition to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Email any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing 7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advise the petition organiser of this action.

Carried


	PET5/19
Oppose the installation of a power substation near residential homes and Coburg West Primary School

	A petition has been received containing 294 signatures requesting Council to oppose the installation of a power substation near residential homes and Coburg West Primary School.

	Resolution

Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receive and note the petition.

2.
Refer the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration.

3.
Email any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing 7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advise the petition organiser of this action.

Carried


	PET6/19
Lighting for The Richard Reserve Dog Park, Charles Street, Coburg

	A petition has been received containing 50 signatures requesting Council to install lighting at Richards Reserve Dog Park, Charles Street, Coburg.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council:

1.
Receive and note the petition.

2.
Refer the petition to the Director City Futures for consideration.

3.
Email any proposed action to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible For, allowing 7 days for Councillor feedback.

4.
Advise the petition organiser of this action.

Carried


QUESTION TIME:
Question Time commenced at 7:15 pm.

	QT24/19
Ben Armstrong – Speed Limits on Newlands Road, Coburg

	The resident asked:

· Why is it not possible for Council to support residents campaign to VicRoads to implement a 40 kilometres/hour zone along the 900 metre residential stretch of Newlands Road/McMahons Road, Coburg. 

	At the request of Cr Bolton, the resident clarified:

· The residential section ends at the McMahons road roundabout. 

At the request of the Mayor, Phillip Priest, Acting Director City Futures stated:
· In relation to the speed limit, Newlands Road is a collector road leading to an industrial area and a reduction in the speed limit is not supported by Council policy and VicRoads would be highly unlikely to support the speed limit reduction.


	QT25/19
Jill Koppel and Lucius Itlay – West Papuan venue hire fee waiver

	The resident asked:

· Will Council be supporting the Notice of Motion regarding the fee waiver for the West Papuan CD launch?

	The Mayor advised this item will be considered later on this evening.


	QT26/19
John Englart – Zero Carbon Moreland Action Plan 

	The resident asked:

· Is there going to be any increase to the cycling infrastructure budget under the Zero Carbon Moreland Action Plan?

· Is the Citizens Advisory Group going to be re-convened and broadened to include concerns regarding traffic and transport?

	At the request of the Mayor, Phillip Priest Acting Director City Futures advised:

· At the present time, Council is consulting and working toward a cycling infrastructure plan and this will be reported back to either the May or June 2019 Council meeting.

· He is happy for the resident to contact him regarding the current status of the Transport Advisory Committee.


	QT27/19
Paul Robertson – media representation in Moreland

	The resident asked:

· Given the negative article about Council’s recent open space acquisition in the Leader newspaper, will Council consider supporting the establishment of independent media sources?

	At the request of the Mayor, Cr Kavanagh advised:

· There was a correction to the size of open space originally published, in a subsequent Leader newspaper media article.

At the request of the Mayor, Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· Council will take the suggestion on board and is open to further discussion on this issue. There are already several independent media sources, such as citizen journals.


	QT28/19
Vanessa Birch – Protection of Trees at Gandolfo Gardens Park

	The resident asked:

· What action is Council intending to take regarding the protection of existing trees and Gandolfo Gardens to ensure the ongoing use by residents and the community?
· Can Council confirm what the Level Crossing Removal Authority (LXRA) plans are for this space once construction finishes, as the signage has been removed?

	At the request of the Mayor, Joseph Tabacco, Director Engagements and Partnerships advised:

· Council does not own Gandolfo gardens, it is on VicTrack land. 

· The Level Crossing Removal Project has not formally made Council aware of timeline confirmation, further information or future plans for occupation. 

· Council did not remove any signage in Gandolfo Gardens. 

The Mayor advised that residents would be kept informed once Council is made aware of the plans.


	QT29/19
Hayley Franklin – Level Crossing removals at Bell Street and Moreland Road

	The resident asked:

· When will residents see the actual design proposals for the two new level crossing removals announced by the removal authority at Bell Street and Moreland Road crossings, including the location and interface of the new station buildings and platforms, impact on heritage assets, proposed landscaping, pedestrian and bike paths and mitigation strategies for impacts, including acoustic and privacy issues?

· How will Council represent the best interests of residents to the removal authority?

	At the request of the Mayor, Joseph Tabacco, Director Engagements and Partnerships advised:

· Council continues to work as far as possible with the community regarding level crossing removals.

· Council is awaiting on a timeline from the removal authority regarding further consultation. In November 2018, Council passed a resolution seeking further consultation with the Moreland Community. 

Joseph Tabacco invited the resident to contact him for further clarification.


	QT30/19
Jason Clark – Level Crossing removals

	The resident asked:

· What plans do Council have with the LXRA in the short-term to meet with affected residents and concerned community members who want to directly address concerns about the proposed skyrail design to ensure it does not adversely effect residential amenity and privacy?


	At the request of the Mayor, Cr Kavanagh stated the skyrail project is not a Council project.

At the request of the Mayor, Joseph Tabacco, Director Engagements and Partnerships advised:

· Council is prepared to meet with residents to facilitate feedback to the Level Crossing Removal Authority (LXRA) and discuss resident concerns; and 

· Council is providing a series of its policy positions to the removal authority.

At the request of the Mayor, Cr Bolton advised:

· Council is willing to assist the residents to raise issues with the LXRA.

At the request of the Mayor, Cr Riley requested clarity from Joseph Tabacco regarding the process Council undertakes about raising issues with the LXRA.

Joseph Tabacco advised:

· Council meets with State Government agencies on a regular basis and provides information regarding Council’s position on policy. 

At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Yildiz urged the residents to keep up the community campaign. 

At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Tapinos advised there are different models for skyrail and Council is committed to getting the best design outcome for residents and the community.

The Mayor highlighted the attendance of the State Member for Brunswick, Tim Read in the gallery.


	Time Extension

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that Question Time be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried


	QT31/19
Peter Chryssomallos –Substation at Shore Reserve

	The resident asked:

· Can Council recommend a suitable area for the substation within the park to suit Council needs to incorporate the heritage significance in the design by ensuring Council respects the location and compliments the area?

	At the request of the Mayor, Phillip Priest advised:

· Council approval was not required for this substation. Public Transport Victoria sought Council’s advice for a suitable substation 4 years ago and Council provided advice to look at more alternative, commercial sites as a more suitable location for the sub-station. 




	QT32/19
Maria Chryssomallos –Proposed substation at Shore Reserve

	The resident asked:

· What is Council doing to ensure independent substation testing is conducted and provided in a timely manner, rather than accepting Public Transport Victoria testing, which avoids the peak use periods.


	At the request of the Mayor, Nerina Di Lorenzo, Chief Executive Officer advised:

· Council has written two letters to Public Transport Victoria seeking clarification on safety. 

At the request of the Mayor, Cr Tapinos stated:

· It is important to get the information regarding safety issues of the sub-station and encouraged Council to be more pro-active. 

· Council is willing to discuss possible locations once safety concerns have been addressed.

Cr Yildiz advised:

· Other options are available for the sub-station, including Government owned land.

Cr Bolton enquired if Public Transport Victoria have had any recent discussion with Council since 2014 about buying the site.

At the request of the Mayor, Nerina Di Lorenzo advised:

· There had been no further discussions with Public Transport Victoria on the location or the purchase of the site.

· Council’s key concern is ensuring it is safe. 


7.42 pm
Cr Dorney left the Council Chamber.

7.44 pm
Cr Dorney returned to the Council Chamber.
	QT33/19
Sam Lochiano – Proposed substation at Shore Reserve

	The resident asked:

· Why is Council not liaising with Public Transport Victoria for alternative locations that would abide by minimum distance recommendations of substation and residential property of the Australian Radiation Protection and Nuclear Safety Agency?

	At the request of the Mayor, Phillip Priest, Acting Director City Futures advised:

· Council has been liaising with Public Transport Victoria in regards to safety of electromagnetic radiation. 

· Council has sent a further letter this week to Public Transport Victoria, requesting supply of detailed specification, drawings and technical information and a report by a suitably qualified practitioner that demonstrates the substation will not result in dangerous electromagnetic field to nearby residents and to undertake monitoring in and around the substation and further testing should the substation proceed.

Cr Bolton enquired when a planning permit is required for a substation.

Phillip Priest advised:

· A minor utility installation up to a certain size, such as this proposed substation does not require a planning permit.

Cr Yildiz suggested an alternative location within Shore Reserve.


	ON8/19
David Latino - Proposed Substation at Shore Reserve

	The resident asked:

· Why is Council not writing to Public Transport Victoria rejecting the location and to suggest consultation for an alternative location. 

	At the request of the Mayor, Cr Kavanagh advised that Council does not have the authority to reject the location as Public Transport Victoria do not need any Council approval or a planning permit. 

The resident enquired:

· How many substations are planned to be constructed in the municipality?

Phillip Priest, Acting Director City Futures advised:

· This is the only substation proposed for the route 58 tram. 

Cr Abboud took the question on notice on whether other substations are proposed for other tram lines in the municipality.

Cr Abboud advised that Council will continue the discussion about other opportunities or other proposed locations with residents on the mail list.


	ON9/19
Renato Colangelo - Safety on Newlands Road

	The Mayor noted that there was insufficient question time remaining for any further questions. 

	The Mayor advised the resident that the question on resurfacing Newlands Road after major infrastructural works would be taken on notice and a response would be provided to the resident in writing.


Question Time concluded at 8:16 pm.
Council Reports:
	DCF19/19
Zero Carbon Moreland - Action Plan 2020/2021 - 2024/2025 - DRAFT for adoption to consult (D19/99576)

	In September 2018, Council adopted the Zero Carbon Moreland – 2040 Framework (2040 Framework) to help guide the municipality to zero carbon by 2040. 

As envisaged in the 2040 Framework, this report presents the draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 (draft Action Plan, Attachment 1) for approval to proceed to community and stakeholder consultation. The draft Action Plan proposes medium-term goals and targets, priority programs and initiatives and indicative resourcing to progress towards zero emissions over the first five years of the 2040 Framework. 

As the first (of 4) 5-year Action Plans proposed under the 2040 Framework, and the first prepared in context of Council’s acknowledgement that we are in a state of climate emergency, extensive engagement with the community and stakeholders is proposed. Engagement on the draft Action Plan will run over 4 to 5 months – prior to finalization of the Action Plan for adoption in late 2019. Importantly, the consultation will provide an opportunity to engage the community around a collective understanding and response to the climate emergency, and to invite the community to adopt and help achieve the proposed ‘Community 2025 Goals’ within the draft Action Plan.

In recognition of the climate emergency, the Action Plan outlines key ‘cross-cutting’ zero carbon programs under a theme of ‘Community mobilisation and campaigning for climate emergency response’. This section proposes new or enhanced programs focused on:


Zero carbon advocacy campaigning;


Towards zero carbon living - community education/behaviour change initiatives; and


Integrating the climate emergency response across Council’s policies and services.

Consistent with the 2040 Framework, the draft Action Plan also outlines goals and key initiatives and programs across the 3 key sources of community greenhouse gas emissions:

1.
Energy; 

2.
Transport; and

3.
Waste.

In each case there are cross-linkages with the envisaged integrated behaviour change and advocacy campaigning.

The draft Action Plan provides indicative resourcing required for implementation over the five years to 2024/25. Some initiatives included in the recently adopted Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy and Waste and Litter Strategy are commencing implementation through budget allocation in the 2019/20 financial year.

Planning is underway for community and stakeholder consultation on the draft Action Plan, with engagement activities expected to commence in May 2019.

8:17 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber during the discussion of item DCF19/9.

8.20 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber during the discussion of item DCF19/9.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Adopts the draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes community and stakeholder engagement and consultation will be held from May to September 2019 to inform a final draft of the Action Plan.

3.
Receives a report in November 2019 presenting a final draft of the Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 for adoption, to inform the preparation of business cases for the budget setting cycle for 2020/21 and beyond.

	Resolution
Cr Dorney moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:

1.
Adopts the draft Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes community and stakeholder engagement and consultation will be held from May to September 2019 to inform a final draft of the Action Plan.

3.
Receives a report in November 2019 presenting a final draft of the Zero Carbon Moreland – Action Plan 2020/21 – 2024/25 for adoption, to inform the preparation of business cases for the budget setting cycle for 2020/21 and beyond.

Carried


	DCF20/19
Kerbside Food Waste Collection Service Options - Council Action Plan Item (D19/123875)

	At the December 2018 Council meeting, Council along with adopting the Waste and Litter Strategy 2018, resolved to receive a report by April 2019 on the proposed implementation plan for implementing Food Organics Green Organics (FOGO) in Moreland.

The FOGO implementation plan is the proposed method for introducing food waste into the kerbside green waste collection service and rolling out FOGO bins and accompanying education and service changes across the entire municipality. 

The purpose of introducing a kerbside food waste collection service is to reduce food waste to landfill and the greenhouse gas emissions resulting from this material decomposing in landfill. A kerbside collection makes it easy for residents to divert this material from landfill and is likely to have greater uptake than alternatives such as composting. Improved waste management technology and methods now enable organic food material and garden green waste to be treated in combination to deliver useful compost material. A number of Victorian Council’s have now successfully transitioned their waste service to successfully incorporate a FOGO service.

Evidence suggests that the optimal food waste diversion from landfill can be achieved through a ‘universal service’ entailing weekly FOGO collection from every household with alternating fortnightly residual garbage and fortnightly recycling collections. This is the proposed end goal for integration of FOGO into Moreland’s residential waste service. As food waste makes up 52% of Moreland’s garbage stream, this service has the potential to divert up to around 15,000 tonnes of food waste from landfill annually.

Feedback from the 4-month trial of the fortnightly collection of food waste via the green waste bin in an area of Pascoe Vale and Pascoe Vale South indicates that weekly collection for FOGO with fortnightly residual garbage would make the service more appealing to users. Further information on the trial can be found in the interim review report at Attachment 1 to this report.
Introducing a FOGO service in Moreland is the biggest change to occur in waste services since the introduction of kerbside recycling some 20 years ago. Change brings with it opportunities as well as risks as people adapt to new behaviours. Key risks for implementing a FOGO service include bin contamination, failure to allow adequate time for communication and community education as well as operational impacts. On site and kerbside space constraints and servicing medium to high density developments are additional challenges to overcome. 

Council’s current waste collection service configuration is weekly garbage, weekly recycling and fortnightly opt-in green waste. A significant number of service and bin size changes will be required to transition the municipality to an optimised universal service with weekly FOGO. Three distinct pathways for implementation between 2019/2020 and 2021/2022 have been considered that all result in the optimal food waste diversion service:


Option A – Stage over 3-years by geographic area.


Option B – Stage over 2 rounds of service changes. 


Option C – Hybrid (recommended) - opt-in FOGO initially then full roll out to entire municipality in the second half of year 2.

While each option culminates in a universal FOGO bin with a weekly collection by Year 3, option C is the recommended approach as it allows for extensive planning, education and community engagement prior to universal roll out, can take advantage of municipal-wide communication channels and a one-off change to service configuration/collection frequency.

The option C – Hybrid includes the positive elements of options A and B and mitigates the risks of each. Under this model, service users can opt-in (by ordering a green bin if they don’t have one) and begin putting food and garden waste into their green bin as of 1 July 2019. This enables ‘early adopters’ to access a fortnightly FOGO service without an additional charge from year 1. Extensive community engagement and education would be undertaken over years 1 and 2 to inform implementation of a full universal service roll out across the municipality in the second half of year 2 (approximately March/April 2021). 

Remaining risks for this option include low uptake and low diversion rate of food waste prior to universal roll out, and confusion in year 2 associated with the waste service changes and the requirement for new waste management behaviours in households municipal-wide. Best practice planning, behaviour change education, monitoring and resourcing will help to mitigate these risks.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the preliminary results of the Food Organics Green Organics (FOGO) pilot in a portion of Pascoe Vale/Pascoe Vale South at Attachment 1 to this report. 

2.
Endorses implementation option C - Hybrid, being to opt-in Food Organics Green Organics (FOGO) prior to proposed ‘universal service’ rollout in March/April 2021 of year 2, as the foundation for detailed implementation planning and community engagement.
3.
Notes the estimated financial impacts on the annual waste charge will be referred to the annual budget process. 
4.
Discontinues the application of the one-off green waste service ‘connection fee’ as of 1 July 2019, enabling opt in food and garden waste. 

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the preliminary results of the Food Organics Green Organics (FOGO) pilot in a portion of Pascoe Vale/Pascoe Vale South at Attachment 1 to this report. 

2.
Endorses implementation option C - Hybrid, being to opt-in Food Organics Green Organics (FOGO) prior to proposed ‘universal service’ rollout in March/April 2021 of year 2, as the foundation for detailed implementation planning and community engagement.
3.
Notes the estimated financial impacts on the annual waste charge will be referred to the annual budget process. 
4.
Discontinues the application of the one-off green waste service ‘connection fee’ as of 1 July 2019, enabling opt in food and garden waste. 

Carried unanimously


	DCF21/19
Proposed Plastic Wise Policy - Council Action Plan item (D19/110357)

	Single-use plastic is used on average for less than 12 minutes and then discarded, polluting land, waterways and the marine environment. Globally it accounts for 50% of marine pollution (European Commission 2016), with plastic bags, bottles and balloons among the most harmful pollutants threatening marine wildlife (CSIRO 2016). 

Council is committed to reducing the environmental impact of single-use plastic across Council events and events on Council land, as well as in Council facilities and services, through promoting sustainable alternatives and practices. 
The Council Action Plan (CAP) 2018/19 included an action to develop a Council wide ‘Plastic Wise’ Policy by March 2019, as part of the broader deliverable to ‘become a Plastic Wise’ Council by banning all disposable plastic items at Council festivals and events (CAP 60). 

The Plastic Wise policy will apply to any event requiring Council approval, including but not limited to event permits, hire agreements, leases, contracts and seasonal or annual tenancy agreements. Sporting facilities, clubs and aquatic and leisure facilities operating on Council land will be permitted to sell bottled drinks. The policy will also apply to Council facilities. 

Once the policy is endorsed, the policy will be implemented progressively across Council. The immediate focus will be on events managed by Council, including civic events, events managed by Council’s Arts and Culture Unit, and single-plastic use across Council’s Citizen Service Centres. 

Council facilities and Council Units will progress implementation of the Policy in line with updates to permit conditions, hire agreements and lease and contract renewals. Event organisers, stallholders and community members will continue to be supported in their transition to single-use plastic free events through the provision of information to promote sustainable alternatives to single-use plastic. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council adopts the Plastic Wise Policy at Attachment 1.

	Motion
Cr Martin moved, Cr Dorney seconded -
1.
That Council adopts the Plastic Wise Policy at Attachment 1 with the following amendments:

In section 4.3 Exemptions, add the following statement, “In the name of transparency Councillors will be notified of any exemptions and this information will be publicly available.”

a)
In Section 7 Definitions, edit the definition of Plastic to be “Compostable, biodegradable and non-biodegradable plastic, whether made from petrochemical compounds or organic and renewable materials (eg rice, starch, corn etc).”

b)
In section 5 Roles and Responsibilities, replace “Progressive Implementation” with “Progressive implementation in line with update/renewal of permits, leases, licences and contracts etc”. 

c)
Delegates authority to Council officers to include further reference to the local context of single use plastic in Section 2.1 of the Policy.

2
That Council receives a report by June 2020 that reports back on:

a)
Progress with implementing the Plastic Wise Policy;

b)
Summary outcomes of engagement with sporting clubs, aquatic and leisure centres and facilities managed by contractors about the Policy and implementation approach/timing;

c)
Summary implications (estimated costs, benefits, risks etc) of upgrading Council facilities to better support avoidance of single use plastic items (e.g. through installation of dishwashers, provision of crockery/cutlery etc).

3.
Under delegation, the Policy be updated to align with any State Government legislative changes and definitions should any future legislation be implemented regarding the use of or definition of single use plastic.
Amendment
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Riley seconded -

1.
That Council adopts the Plastic Wise Policy at Attachment 1 with the following amendments:

a)
In Section 4.1 Policy, edit the paragraph after the dot points to read “Sporting clubs, aquatic and leisure centres and facilities managed by contractors (e.g. Mechanics Institute managed by Next Wave) are permitted to sell or distribute drinks in single use plastic bottles until stakeholder engagement regarding integration of the Policy within relevant leases, licences and contracts has been resolved. However, they must provide access to drinking water (e.g. water bubblers and/or water jugs and reusable cups) and supply/sell reusable options (e.g. refillable drink bottles, reusable cups etc); and display promotional materials on reusable options”. 

b)
In section 4.1 Policy, replace the first sentence of the last paragraph with “Council officers will support organisations or individuals organising an event to comply with this policy including feedback to event holders outlining non- compliance when it occurs”.

The amendment was put and carried unanimously.

Cr Yildiz called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Abboud
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Bolton
Cr Irfanli
Cr Davidson
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Dorney
Cr Tapinos
Cr Martin
Cr Yildiz
Cr Riley
Total For (6)
Total Against (5)
Resolution
1.
That Council adopts the Plastic Wise Policy at Attachment 1 with the following amendments:

a)
In Section 4.1 Policy, edit the paragraph after the dot points to read “Sporting clubs, aquatic and leisure centres and facilities managed by contractors (e.g. Mechanics Institute managed by Next Wave) are permitted to sell or distribute drinks in single use plastic bottles until stakeholder engagement regarding integration of the Policy within relevant leases, licences and contracts has been resolved. However, they must provide access to drinking water (e.g. water bubblers and/or water jugs and reusable cups) and supply/sell reusable options (e.g. refillable drink bottles, reusable cups etc); and display promotional materials on reusable options”. 

b)
In section 4.1 Policy, replace the first sentence of the last paragraph with “Council officers will support organisations or individuals organising an event to comply with this policy including feedback to event holders outlining non- compliance when it occurs”.

c)
In section 4.3 Exemptions, add the following statement, “In the name of transparency Councillors will be notified of any exemptions and this information will be publicly available.”

d)
In Section 7 Definitions, edit the definition of Plastic to be “Compostable, biodegradable and non-biodegradable plastic, whether made from petrochemical compounds or organic and renewable materials (eg rice, starch, corn etc).”

e)
In section 5 Roles and Responsibilities, replace “Progressive Implementation” with “Progressive implementation in line with update/renewal of permits, leases, licences and contracts etc”. 

f)
Delegates authority to Council officers to include further reference to the local context of single use plastic in Section 2.1 of the Policy.

2.
That Council receives a report by June 2020 that reports back on:

a)
Progress with implementing the Plastic Wise Policy;

b)
Summary outcomes of engagement with sporting clubs, aquatic and leisure centres and facilities managed by contractors about the Policy and implementation approach/timing;

c)
Summary implications (estimated costs, benefits, risks etc) of upgrading Council facilities to better support avoidance of single use plastic items (e.g. through installation of dishwashers, provision of crockery/cutlery etc).

3.
Under delegation, the Policy be updated to align with any State Government legislative changes and definitions should any future legislation be implemented regarding the use of or definition of single use plastic.

The substantive motion was put and carried
9:13 pm
Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber.


Before Council report DCI2/19 was considered Cr Irfanli stated that he believed he had a conflict of interest due to a conflict of duty. Accordingly, Cr Irfanli left the chamber at 9.13 pm prior to discussion of this item.
9.16 pm
Cr Dorney left the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCI2/19.
9.19 pm
Cr Kavanagh returned to the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCI2/19.
	DCI2/19
Impact of Second Hard Rubbish Collection on Customer Request Numbers relating to Dumped Rubbish Number - Council Action Plan Item (D19/106934)

	Council Action Plan (CAP) item 59 calls for Council to receive a report on the impact that the second hard rubbish collection that was introduced in October 2018 has had on customer request (CRS) numbers relating to dumped rubbish.

Firstly, the number of customer requests received for dumped rubbish is related to hard rubbish collection however there is not a correlation between the two. 
In 2018 Council undertook for the first time two municipal wide hard rubbish collections. The number of customer requests in the couple of months following the hard rubbish collections shows a decline. However, the total customer requests in 2018 for dumped rubbish is 59% higher than the 2014 total.

As part of the hard rubbish collection residents are issued with information on what can and cannot be placed for collection. During the collection ‘knockback’ notices are issued to residents who place material out for collection which is not part of the service. It is assumed that some of this material becomes dumped rubbish when not collected as part of the hard rubbish collection. This process causes a spike in the customer request numbers during the hard rubbish collection period as can be seen in Attachment 1. 
The introduction of a second hard waste collection saw a reduction in the amount of material presented. In 2016 and 2017 an average of 2,957 tonne was collected. In 2018 during the first collection 2,770 tonnes was collected compared to 2,103 tonnes during the second collection, which is a 24% reduction. However, the total tonnes collected in 2018 is greater than the tonnes collected in prior years.

Overall, there is a reduction in customer requests for dumped rubbish during the couple of months following the hard rubbish collections, however the total number of customer requests for hard rubbish continue to increase.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes this report.

	Resolution
Cr Martin moved, Cr Riley seconded –

That Council:
1.
Notes this report.

2.
Receives a further report, 6 months before the expiry of the current contract for Hard Waste Collection, which details various metrics which will enable a full assessment of the hard waste collection services to inform the type of service provided in future contracts. 

Carried


9.22 pm
Cr Irfanli returned to the Council Chamber.

9.22 pm
Cr Tapinos left the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCD7/19.

9.24 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCD7/19.

9.25 pm
Cr Tapinos and Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCDC7/19.
	DCD7/19
Access and Inclusion Category - Moreland Community Awards (D19/102647)

	At the November 2018 Council meeting, Council resolved via a Notice of Motion (NOM54/18) to seek advice from Council’s Disability Working Group, officers and traders to understand what opportunities may exist to make our city more accessible and inclusive.

The report provided 2 recommendations in response to Cr Martin’s Notice of Motion. Following further discussion with Cr Martin, Council Officers are working to provide a more comprehensive report on the effectiveness of the Good Access Is Good Business program with a further report being tabled at a future Council Meeting.
During the consultation with the Moreland Disability Working Group on the above Notice of Motion the group recommended that Council explore opportunities to highlight good practice through an awards program that included celebrating and rewarding community/businesses who make a valuable contribution towards disability access and inclusion. Council’s Civic Events team were also consulted during this process.
It is recommended that the additional category be incorporated into the 2019 Moreland Community awards in readiness for publicising in late April 2019.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council includes the category of Access and Inclusion in the Moreland Community Awards, with the following criteria:

1.
The nominee has made a valuable contribution towards disability access and inclusion;

2.
The nominee has made a significant contribution towards advancing the rights and interests of people with a disability;

3.
The nominee has provided opportunities for increased participation, access and inclusion for people with a disability; and

4.
The nominee has created a positive change in raising awareness about important issues relating to people with a disability.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
That Council includes the category of Access and Inclusion in the Moreland Community Awards, with the following criteria:

1.
The nominee has made a valuable contribution towards disability access and inclusion;

2.
The nominee has made a significant contribution towards advancing the rights and interests of people with a disability;

3.
The nominee has provided opportunities for increased participation, access and inclusion for people with a disability; and

4.
The nominee has created a positive change in raising awareness about important issues relating to people with a disability.

Carried unanimously


	DCF22/19
Cyclist Safety on John Street - East Brunswick Shimmy - Council Action Plan Item (D19/91463)

	John Street, Brunswick East is part of the Brunswick East Shimmy, the primary on-street bike route connecting Brunswick to the Canning Street bike boulevard. John Street is estimated to have an additional 804 vehicles movements a day as a result of the 222 resident car parking spaces from the parts of the planned future East Brunswick Village (EBV) that have access via John Street. Notably, following community consultation the Development Plan approved for the East Brunswick Village provides for pedestrian access only from the main street within EBV to John Street. The EBV developers are also required to offset additional pressure on traffic generated through provision of traffic calming on John Street.

Consultation was undertaken on 8 June 2018 involving local residents, a representative from Bicycle Network Victoria, Councillor Riley, Councillor Dorney and a Council officer regarding options for improving safety of cyclists travelling along the East Brunswick Shimmy on John Street. Stakeholders were presented several options for discussion which involved various road reconfigurations to maintain and enhance the shimmy route. 

The feedback, from the consultation showed support for a dedicated bicycle lane on John Street with majority support for 2-way traffic with dedicated bicycle lanes, even if this resulted in the loss of parking. Concerns were also raised regarding issues of parking availability, bin collection, banning turning movements, and impact on surrounding roads.

From the feedback a suite of projects has been developed for John Street which include a road closure at Albert Street, giving priority to the East Brunswick Shimmy (Attachment 1), and to upgrade the refuge island on Glenlyon Road at John Street (Attachment 2).
The closure at Albert Street will remove the existing rat running through traffic on John Street and reduce traffic to only local residents. A retractable bollard would need to be installed at the closure to maintain access for waste service vehicles. 

To enhance crossing from Fleming Parking to John Street across Albert Street, Council officers are proposing to give right of way to cyclists and pedestrians on the East Brunswick Shimmy. This treatment would require traffic on Albert Street to give way and would need the removal of on street parking. Notably the Fleming Park Master Plan supports the removal of parking at the entrances to Fleming Park.
The existing refuge island on Glenlyon Road is not performing its intended purpose. The ‘Keep Left’ signs are regularly struck by vehicles and it does not provide adequate refuge for pedestrians. A preliminary functional layout has been completed that widens the refuge island and includes Disability Discrimination Act compliant pram crossings.

9.26 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber during discussion of report 
DCF22/19.
9.29 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber during discussion of report DCF22/19.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:
1.
Provide in-principle support to close John Street at Albert Street, improving the crossing at Albert Street and upgrade the refuge island at the intersection of Glenlyon Road and John Street.

2.
Approves the commencement of the process under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in John Street from Albert Street to a point 8 metres to the south of Albert Street to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment.
3.
Gives public notice of the traffic diversion experiment proposals and calls for submissions under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989 as required by Section 207A of the Act, in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers, on Council’s website and to owners and occupiers of all properties in the area bounded by Nicholson Street, Glenlyon Road, Hutchinson Street, Fleming Park and Victoria Street.
4.
Appoints Councillor ____________ as Chair, and Councillors ______________, ________________ and ______________ to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.
5.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.
6.
Following the consultation process, receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed traffic diversion experiment and the report from VicRoads on the proposal, with a recommendation whether to proceed.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded -
That Council:
1.
Provide in-principle support to close John Street at Albert Street, improving the crossing at Albert Street and upgrade the refuge island at the intersection of Glenlyon Road and John Street.

2.
Approves the commencement of the process under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in John Street from Albert Street to a point 8 metres to the south of Albert Street to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment.
3.
Gives public notice of the traffic diversion experiment proposals and calls for submissions under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989 as required by Section 207A of the Act, in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers, on Council’s website and to owners and occupiers of all properties in the area bounded by Nicholson Street, Glenlyon Road, Hutchinson Street, Fleming Park and Victoria Street.
4.
Appoints Cr Riley as Chair, and Cr Dorney, Cr Martin and Cr Tapinos to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.
5.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.
6.
Following the consultation process, receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed traffic diversion experiment and the report from VicRoads on the proposal, with a recommendation whether to proceed.

Carried


	DCF23/19
Tram Route 96 - Reconstruction of Tram Stop 22 - Nicholson Street, Brunswick East (D19/58741)

	Council has received plans from Public Transport Victoria (PTV) for the reconstruction of tram stop 22 (between Brunswick Road and Park Street) on route 96, Nicholson Street, Brunswick East, to provide a fully accessible, Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (DDA) compliant island platform with shelters (Attachment 1). Approval of the plans is sought under the provisions of the Tramway Infrastructure Upgrade Incorporated Document (May 2017) within the Moreland Planning Scheme. The geographical jurisdiction of Council’s assessment is only on the western side of Nicholson Street, north of Park Street, within the municipal boundary.

Council provided approval of plans submitted by PTV to reconstruct stops 23, 24 and 25 at the December 2018 Council meeting as part of a package of works to progress full DDA compliance for the entire 96 tram route. 

Three issues are highlighted for consideration; the loss of three on-street parking spaces, cycling access and safety, and management of a heritage artefact within the project area.

The loss of parking occurs at a location where alternative off-street parking is available within a convenient distance and there is rear access to affected commercial properties.

Issues related to cycling safety along the Capital City Shared Trail are addressed through a 4.5-metre-wide signalised crossing of Nicholson Street reconstructed as part of the project (refer to Attachment 2). Ongoing engagement between Council and PTV is occurring to further improve the East Brunswick Shimmy linking to the Canning Street bike boulevard (175 metres west of Nicholson Street) as the preferred north-south safe cycling route.

The heritage issue, being the remnants of the disused Inner Circle Railway Line, can be addressed by applying measures recommended in the Jacobs Heritage Impact Assessment at Attachment 3. Internal heritage advice included at Attachment 4 states a preference for retaining the remnant tracks in their current position, but if this is not possible they should be incorporated into an interpretative display as close as possible to the removal location.

An additional heritage related matter not covered by a Heritage Overlay, is the issue of removal of bluestone drainage channel pitchers along the western side of Nicholson Street. Removal is necessary to maintain a 2.8-metre-wide traffic lane following a realignment of the tram tracks, however the kerbstones will be retained. The bluestone kerbstones should be replaced in accordance with Moreland’s Technical Notes.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the submitted plans for Tram Stop 22 on Route 96.

2.
Authorises the Director City Futures to negotiate with Public Transport Victoria (PTV) to secure an appropriate interpretive display of the redundant rail tracks removed from the Nicholson Street roadway at full cost to PTV, subject to the condition of the track following excavation. Site preference for the display is between the rail heritage remnant paling fence and the tram power substation within the Inner Circle Linear Park.

3.
Advises PTV of Council’s requirement to replace removed bluestone kerb and channel in accordance with the relevant Moreland Technical Note.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves the submitted plans for Tram Stop 22 on Route 96.

2.
Authorises the Director City Futures to negotiate with Public Transport Victoria (PTV) to secure an appropriate interpretive display of the redundant rail tracks removed from the Nicholson Street roadway at full cost to PTV, subject to the condition of the track following excavation. Site preference for the display is between the rail heritage remnant paling fence and the tram power substation within the Inner Circle Linear Park.

3.
Advises PTV of Council’s requirement to replace removed bluestone kerb and channel in accordance with the relevant Moreland Technical Note.

4.
Writes to the Hon Melissa Horne, Minister for Public Transport to request that any traffic modelling report undertaken of traffic flows in Brunswick Road and Nicholson Street, associated with the proposed Tram Stops 22 (Route 96), be made available to the public.

Carried


9.37 pm
Cr Martin left the Council Chamber.
	DCF24/19
Traffic Safety On Newlands Road, Coburg North - Response to Notice of Motion NOM52/18 (D19/90032)

	At its November 2018 Council meeting, Council resolved via a Notice of Motion (NOM52/18) to receive a report with recommendations on measures to improve traffic and pedestrian safety in the vicinity of Newlands Road, Coburg North. The resolution sought consideration of a wide range of potential safety measures including reviewing speed limits and associated signage, pedestrian crossings, reduction of lane widths and dedicated bicycle lanes, safety barriers, nature strip plantings, engine brakes curfew, community engagement and advocacy regarding vehicle speeds and speed limits and alignment of the footpath along Murray Road between Newlands Road and Coburg Lake Reserve playground.

Newlands Road, Coburg North is classified a Major Road and is managed by Council. The road consists of 2 sections: 


Between Murray Road and Acheson Place which is essentially residential; and


To the north of Acheson Place, Newlands Road which is mainly a commercial/industrial area.

This report was initially deferred by Council at the February 2019 meeting to allow Council officers to meet a number of residents to clarify their concerns. A Council officer and Councillor Bolton met with a number of residents on 21 February 2019.

Additionally, a petition with 224 signatures was submitted to the March 2019 Council meeting seeking changes that will increase safety and improve road culture.

A package of improvements can be implemented within existing resources including improved line marking and speed signs; regularly installing a mobile speed trailer to notify motorists of what speed they are travelling at and applying to VicRoads for an overnight engine brakes curfew. Other pedestrian and bicycle related capital works described in this report will be referred to future years budget for funding. 

Other considerations discussed in the report include significant cost implications, the need for further VicRoads approval, loss of on-street parking and impacts on public parkland. Finally, the context of Newlands Road, servicing both residential and industrial land, means that several proposed measures would not be supported/prioritised. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the following actions arising from the review of measures to improve traffic and pedestrian safety in the vicinity of Newlands Road, Coburg North:

1.
Re-marks the existing road pavement markings (including bicycle lanes) and linemarks to 50 kilometres per hour at regular intervals along Newlands Road.

2.
Bans parking on the west side of Newlands Road between McMahons Road and Acheson Place to improve bicycle safety in this location (reallocation of road space).

3.
Advises abutting properties of Council’s decision to ban parking on the west side of Newlands Road between McMahons Road and Acheson Place.

4.
Makes an application to VicRoads, to implement an overnight engine brakes curfew.

5.
Regularly places Council’s speed trailer in Newlands Road to discourage speeding.

6.
Liaises with Victoria Police to target speed enforcement activity.

7.
Refers bicycle and pedestrian facilities capital works described in this report to future years budget.

8.
Advises the petition organiser of this action.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council endorses the following actions arising from the review of measures to improve traffic and pedestrian safety in the vicinity of Newlands Road, Coburg North:

1. Re-marks the existing road pavement markings (including bicycle lanes).

2. Makes an application to VicRoads seeking approval for a 40 kilometres/hour speed limit between Acheson Place and Murray Road and if successful linemarks 40 kilometres per hour at regular intervals along this section, in addition to the regulatory signage.

3. Seeks approval from VicRoads to install a pedestrian crossing with traffic lights on Newlands Road on the southern side of the McMahons Road roundabout and if successful refer the project to future years budget process (estimated cost $250,000).

4. Bans parking on the west side of Newlands Road between McMahons Road and Acheson Place to improve bicycle safety in this location (reallocation of road space).

5. Advises abutting properties of Council’s decision to ban parking on the west side of Newlands Road between McMahons Road and Acheson Place.

6. Makes an application to VicRoads, to implement an overnight engine brakes curfew.

7. Regularly places Council’s speed trailer in Newlands Road to discourage speeding.

8. Liaises with Victoria Police to target speed enforcement activity.

9. Refers bicycle and pedestrian facilities capital works described in this report to future years budget.
10. Advises the petition organiser of this action.

Carried
Cr Irfanli called for a division.
For
Against
Cr Abboud
Cr Kavanagh
Cr Bolton
Cr Carli Hannan
Cr Davidson
Cr Irfanli
Cr Riley
Cr Tapinos
Cr Yildiz
Total For (8)
Total Against (1)



	DCF25/19
East Brunswick Village - Managing Traffic Impact East of Nicholson Street (D19/91439)

	In December 2018, Council resolved via Notice of Motion NOM56/18 concerning the potential traffic impact of the East Brunswick Village east of Nicholson Street (in part) to:

Conduct an 8-week public consultation process including a community information and workshop session, review of the traffic report, online feedback and mail-out to the affected streets and surrounding area, which clearly identifies the traffic issue at hand. The mail out will be provided to all residents in the surrounding area including Sumner Street, Noel Street, Rupert Street, Peers Street and the section of Nicholson Street between Albert and Glenlyon Streets in Brunswick East.

The Community Information and Workshop session was held on 7 March 2019 and was attended by over 70 residents of Sumner Street, Peers Street, Rupert Street and Noel Street. Over 80% of the 62 written response forms completed and submitted at the workshop called for road closures in both Sumner Street and Peers Street. The overwhelming verbal feed-back to the Council officers at the workshop supported both road closures. In addition, a community representative submitted paperwork showing signatures representing 85% of all dwellings in Sumner Street, Peers Street, Rupert Street and Noel Street supporting both road closures, plus letters of support from both the kindergarten and church.

Clause 10, Schedule 11 of the Local Government Act 1989 grants the power to Council to place barriers on a road temporarily for a genuine traffic diversion experiment. Section 207A of that Act requires that the Section 223 public consultation procedure be followed enabling public submissions to be considered prior to any Council decision. The Act also requires Council to consider a report from VicRoads on the proposal. It is noted that if the trial is successful, a further Section 223 process would be required prior to any permanent road closure being resolved. This will enable the community to consider the impacts of the temporary road closure with a further opportunity provided for submissions before a final decision would be made on any permanent road closure.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Approves the commencement of the process under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in Sumner Street from Noel Street to a point 8 metres further west, and in Peers Street from Nicholson Street to a point 11 metres further east to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment.
2.
Gives public notice of the traffic diversion experiment proposals and calls for submissions under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989 as required by Section 207A of the Act, in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers, on Council’s website and to owners and occupiers of all properties in the area bounded by Nicholson Street, Albert Street, the Merri Creek and the southern municipal boundary.

3.
Appoints Councillor ____________, as Chair, and Councillors ______________, ________________ and ______________ to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.

4.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.
5.
Following the consultation process, receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed traffic diversion experiment and the report from VicRoads on the proposal, with a recommendation on whether to proceed.

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council:

1.
Approves the commencement of the process under Section 207, Schedule 11, Clause 10(1)(c) of the Local Government Act 1989 to erect temporary barriers in Sumner Street from Noel Street to a point 8 metres further west, and in Peers Street from Nicholson Street to a point 11 metres further east to block the passage of vehicles other than bicycles, for the purpose of a genuine traffic diversion experiment.
2.
Gives public notice of the traffic diversion experiment proposals and calls for submissions under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989 as required by Section 207A of the Act, in the Moreland Leader and Northern Leader newspapers, on Council’s website and to owners and occupiers of all properties in the area bounded by Nicholson Street, Albert Street, the Merri Creek and the southern municipal boundary.

3.
Appoints Councillor Riley as Chair and Councillors Tapinos, Dorney and Abboud to a Committee to hear any submitters requesting to be heard in support of their written submission.

4.
Notes the Hearing of Submissions Committee meeting will be held on a date and time to be set, at the Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg.
5.
Following the consultation process, receives a report outlining any submissions received in relation to the proposed traffic diversion experiment and the report from VicRoads on the proposal, with a recommendation on whether to proceed.

Carried unanimously


	DBT7/19
2017/18 Performance Report, Audit and Risk Management Committee (D19/123447)

	The Audit and Risk Management Committee (the Committee) is an advisory committee of Council, which has continued to undertake its role in providing independent advice to the Council and management of the City of Moreland throughout the period 1 July 2017 to 30 June 2018.

This was the first full financial year of the Committee under the leadership of the current Chair – Mr John Watson and the first time that an annual Performance Report (shown at Attachment 1) for the Committee has been prepared for Council. The performance report improves the transparency of Council operations by providing detail of the Committee’s program and activities undertaken over 2017/18, to strengthen Council’s strategy and operations.

The message from the Chair contained in the performance report includes:

that the governance culture of Moreland City Council is supporting the development of a robust risk, control and compliance framework which continues to strengthen and adapt to changes in Moreland City Council operations.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council endorses the 2017/18 Performance Report, Audit and Risk Management Committee and makes this report publicly available on its website. 

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Irfanli seconded -
That Council endorses the 2017/18 Performance Report, Audit and Risk Management Committee and makes this report publicly available on its website. 

Carried


	DBT8/19
Governance Report - April 2019 - Cyclical Report (D19/103994)

	The Governance Report has been developed as a monthly standing report to Council to provide a single reporting mechanism for a range of statutory compliance, transparency and governance matters.

The Governance Report – April 2019 includes:


Reports from Committee to Council;


Assemblies of Councillors records; 


Response to an On Notice item taken at the March 2019 Council meeting; 


Appointment and authorisation to enforce the Planning and Environment Act 1987; and


A request to support a motion for submission to the Australian Local Government Association, National General Assembly.
This report recommends that Council notes the Reports from Committee to Council, Records of Assemblies of Councillors and responses to On Notice items from the 13 March 2019 Council meeting and seeks support for a motion to be submitted to Australian Local Government Association, National General Assembly by the City of Greater Dandenong.

To enforce the Planning and Environment Act 1987, a Council officer must be properly authorised. The authority to authorise a Council officer for this purpose is reserved for Council. This report seeks authorisation of four Urban Planners.

	Officer Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2019 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the response to a question taken On Notice during question time at the 13 March 2019 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report.

4.
In the exercise of the powers conferred by section 147(4) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 and section 232 of the Local Government Act 1989:
a)
Appoints and authorises the Council staff referred to in the Instruments at Attachment 4, 5, 6 and 7 to this report, as set out in each Instrument.

b)
Determines the instruments come into force immediately when the common seal of Council is affixed to the instrument and remain in force until Council determines to vary or revoke.

c)
Authorises the affixing of Council’s common seal.

5.
Endorses the motion to be submitted to the Australian Local Government Association’s National General Assembly, by the City of Greater Dandenong regarding the Status Resolution Support Services program and advises the City of Greater Dandenong of this decision.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council:

1.
Notes the reports from Committees to Council at Attachment 1 to this report.

2.
Notes the Records of Assemblies of Councillors held between 1 January and 31 January 2019 at Attachment 2 to this report.

3.
Notes the response to a question taken On Notice during question time at the 13 March 2019 Council meeting at Attachment 3 to this report.

4.
In the exercise of the powers conferred by section 147(4) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 and section 232 of the Local Government Act 1989:
a)
Appoints and authorises the Council staff referred to in the Instruments at Attachment 4, 5, 6 and 7 to this report, as set out in each Instrument.

b)
Determines the instruments come into force immediately when the common seal of Council is affixed to the instrument and remain in force until Council determines to vary or revoke.

c)
Authorises the affixing of Council’s common seal.

5.
Endorses the motion to be submitted to the Australian Local Government Association’s National General Assembly, by the City of Greater Dandenong regarding the Status Resolution Support Services program and advises the City of Greater Dandenong of this decision.

6.
Substitute Cr Yildiz for Cr Martin to attend the ALGA National General Assembly in June 2019.

Carried


	EMF11/19
Financial management report for the period ended 28 February 2019 - cyclical report (D19/80394)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 28 February 2019.

Council has developed and implemented a financial strategy of generating small surpluses to reinvest in much needed infrastructure projects.

The YTD Income Statement shows that Council is $6.5 million better than the revised forecast. This comprises overall revenues having ended $2.6 million better than forecast and overall expenditures having ended $3.9 million better than forecast. 
Council has spent $42.8 million in capital expenditure which is $13.2 million more than forecast. This is an increase compared to the same time last year (YTD February 2018) when the actual spend was $27.9 million. The overspend is primarily due to the unbudgeted purchase of properties totalling $20.4 million. The delay in capital expenditure of $7.2 million is primarily project timing. It is anticipated the majority of capital projects will be completed by the end of the financial year, with a small number requiring funds to be carried forward to the 2019/20 financial year. 

	Officer Recommendation

That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 28 February 2019 at Attachment 1 to this report.

	Resolution
Cr Carli Hannan moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council notes the Financial Management Report for the period ended 28 February 2019 at Attachment 1 to this report.

Carried


	DCI3/19
Contract - Fuel Card Services (D19/106172)

	Fuel is used in all Council’s vehicles and mechanical equipment required to support the delivery of services that Council provides to its citizens and to meet Council’s strategic objectives in the Council Plan 2017-2021. While Council has been purchasing electric vehicles and equipment, it still requires fuel supply to plant vehicles and equipment.
Council wishes to enter into a contract regarding Fuel Card services using the Municipal Association of Victoria (MAV) as a tendering agent. Whilst the contract was tendered for many aspects relating to fuel supply, delivery and other services, Council will only enter into Category 2 of the contract ‘Fuel Card Services’. The tender was advertised from 19 July 2017, closing 29 August 2017, and evaluated the tender responses in accordance with the criteria outlined in Appendix C of the Recommendation Report (Attachment 1). The contract commenced in February 2018, meaning that Council will be joining it one-year post commencement. This means that the initial 3-year term of the contract, becomes two years for Council. 

26 submissions were received, 15 relating directly to fuel card services. Out of the 15 fuel card services submissions, 9 were recommended for the Victorian market. 

3 suppliers are being recommended for approval to provide alternatives to achieve the best offers through the contract.

Establishment of this panel contract allows for the transition from the current contract relating to fuel card services, upon its expiry.

The tender complies with Section 186 of the Local Government Act 1989.

This report details the evaluation of the tender submissions received for Fuel Card Services. 

	Recommendation

That Council:

1.
Accepts the Schedule of Rates Tender for the provision of fuel card services as per Category 2 of this contract from:

a)
BP Australia;

b)
Caltex Australian Petroleum Pty, Ltd; and

c)
United Petroleum.

and awards a preferred supplier contract for fuel card services, for a period of 2-years, plus extension options for a maximum period of 2-years, exercisable at the sole discretion of the Principal.

2.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute the contracts for the provision of bulk fuels.

3.
Advises the Municipal Association of Victoria (MAV) of Council’s decision in this matter.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council:

1.
Accepts the Schedule of Rates Tender for the provision of fuel card services as per Category 2 of this contract from:

a)
BP Australia;

b)
Caltex Australian Petroleum Pty, Ltd; and

c)
United Petroleum.

and awards a preferred supplier contract for fuel card services, for a period of 2‑years, plus extension options for a maximum period of 2-years, exercisable at the sole discretion of the Principal.

2.
Authorises the Director City Infrastructure to do all things necessary to execute the contracts for the provision of bulk fuels.

3.
Advises the Municipal Association of Victoria (MAV) of Council’s decision in this matter.

Carried


10.04 pm
Cr Carli Hannan and Cr Irfanli left the Council Chamber prior to moving NOM12/19.
10.04 pm
Cr Irfanli returned to the Council Chamber during discussion of NOM12/19.

Notices of Motion:
	NOM12/19
Fee Waiver Glenroy Arts Group (D19/110933)

	Cr Davidson’s original motion:

That Council waive the full cost of the hall hire fee for art exhibitions held by the Glenroy Arts Group in the Pascoe Vale Neighbourhood Facility in 2019. 

	Resolution
Cr Davidson moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded -
That Council waive the full cost of the hall hire fee for art exhibitions held by the Glenroy Arts Group in the Pascoe Vale Neighbourhood Facility in 2019.
Carried


	NOM13/19
Waiver of hall hire fees for West Papuan Community CD launch (D19/112393)

	Cr Bolton’s original motion:

That Council waive Brunswick Town Hall hire fees for the West Papuan community for the launch of their CD of Pacific music. The music focuses on the West Papua struggle, with the themes of freedom and peace. The likely date is in September.

	Resolution
Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded -
That Council waive Brunswick Town Hall hire fees for the West Papuan community for the launch of their CD of Pacific music. The music focuses on the West Papua struggle, with the themes of freedom and peace. The likely date is in September.

Carried unanimously


	NOM14/19
Celebrating recent Acquisition of Public Lands Put up For Sale by State Agencies (D19/112650)

	Cr Riley’s original motion:

That Council calls for a report outlining ways in which Council and the communities around recent public land acquisitions, where Council sought to keep the land as open space for the community, because Victorian Government agencies, such as VicTrack, VicRoads and Melbourne Water made them available for ‘selling off’. The report should include low to medium cost options for creating a public symbol (excluding a plaque) to mark the retention of this land as ‘public’, covering such aspects as: 

1.
Plantings, play equipment and minor public art or other options; 

2.
Include consideration of public participation in the development of the appropriate symbol and/or the installation of the ‘marker’; and 

3.
Consider minor to medium sized projects which will be more likely to be economically feasible, to be referred to the budget process, if time for 2019/2020, otherwise for the 2020/2021 financial year.

	Resolution
Cr Riley moved, Cr Abboud seconded -
That Council calls for a report outlining ways in which Council and the communities around recent public land acquisitions, where Council sought to keep the land as open space for the community, because Victorian Government agencies, such as VicTrack, VicRoads and Melbourne Water made them available for ‘selling off’. The report should include low to medium cost options for creating a public symbol (excluding a plaque) to mark the retention of this land as ‘public’, covering such aspects as: 

1.
Plantings, play equipment and minor public art or other options; 

2.
Include consideration of public participation in the development of the appropriate symbol and/or the installation of the ‘marker’; and 

3.
Consider minor to medium sized projects which will be more likely to be economically feasible, to be referred to the budget process, if time for 2019/2020, otherwise for the 2020/2021 financial year.

Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
Foreshadowed Items:
Nil.
URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS:

	Urgent Business - Ethnic Communities Council of Victoria

	Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Bolton seconded -
That Council accept the Urgent Business item - Venue Hire Ethnic Communities Council of Victoria, for consideration 

Carried
Resolution
Cr Tapinos moved, Cr Bolton seconded –

That Council resolve to waive all fees and charges associated with the booking of the Ethnic Communities Council of Victoria to host a forum in the lead up to the federal election. The forum will be a panel discussion with federal candidates to address issues of concern including age care, kindergartens, new and emerging employment and mental health. The forum offers an opportunity for community members to engage in a question and answer with election candidates.
Carried unanimously


Confidential Business: 
	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989, this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider these reports:

(
DCF26/19 Moreland Affordable Housing Ltd (D19/103147) because it relates to proposed developments.

(
DEP2/19 Coburg Square - potential sale and redevelopment of Council Land at 28 Victoria Street and 33 - 49 Waterfield Street, Coburg (D19/89517) because it relates to proposed developments. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 10.12 pm.

OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Resolution
Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that the Council meeting be open to the public.
Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 11 pm.

The meeting closed at 11 pm.

Confirmed

Cr Natalie Abboud

MAYOR
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